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Minutes for September 10, 2015 ▪ Sand Ridge Nature Center, 15891 Paxton Avenue, South Holland, IL 

Call to Order.  Council chair Wendy Paulson called the meeting to order at 3 pm.  The following Council members and others attended:
	Advisory Council Members
	Forest Preserve Staff
	 Partners

	Wendy Paulson, chair 
Michael De Santiago	
Peter Ellis 
Terry Guen
Falona Joy	
Laurel Ross
Mark Templeton	

Not in attendance:	
Robert Castaneda
Dr. Sylvia Jenkins	
Linda Mastandrea
Commissioner Steele


	Arnold Randall
Eileen Figel
Chris Adas
Troy Alim
Mary Pat Cross
Stephen Hughes
Lambrini Lukidis
Charles O’Leary
Anthony Tindall
Lydia Uhlir
Jacqui Ulrich
	
	Jane Balaban (Nature Committee co-chair)
Lenore Beyer-Clow (Openlands)
Benjamin Cox 
Emily Harris (Harris Strategies)
Ginny Hotaling (Chicago Botanic Garden)
Greg Mueller (Chicago Botanic Garden)
Justin Pepper (Bobolink Foundation)



Welcome. Wendy Paulson called the meeting to order at 3 p.m.					
Public Comments.  There were no comments from the public.
Approval of Minutes.  A motion was made by Laurel Ross and seconded by Falona Joy to approve the minutes of the 6.23.15 meeting; the minutes were approved unanimously.  Minutes for the 8.7.15 review committee meeting were received and filed.
Review of draft 5 year implementation strategy.  For each priority goal, Eileen Figel summarized the outcomes to be achieved in the next five years and the most pressing challenges.  Council members then shared suggestions and concerns.   These include:
· Council members reiterated they want to work with staff and help solve tough challenges.
· The Council understands FPCC faces a relatively flat budget in 2016, but it still hopes the FPCC is pushing forward with pilots, operational efficiencies, strengthening partnerships, exploring new revenue sources, and positioning FPCC so it can seize new opportunities when they arise. 
Specific questions and comments by goal area include:


Nature
· The Council wants to understand better the Natural and Cultural Resources Management Plan; Eileen Figel will schedule a presentation at the January 2016 meeting.
· Focus on and scale up all components of restoration effort (e.g., staff, contractors, volunteers.)
· Map and document the work being done.

People
· Pick off low hanging fruit; prioritize activities which are easier, cheaper.
· Which programs does FPCC need to lead?  What can others lead—concessionaires, partners, volunteers, etc.?
· How can FPCC partner with Chicago Zoological Society, Chicago Botanical Garden, and other partners to get the word out and to advance the plan?  Council members said that they were glad to see the existing work being done in this area.
· CZS and Garden have great strategies for getting visitors to return; FPCC should work with them to adapt these to FPCC.
· All county residents are Forest Preserve “members”; they are already paying for it, and it is a great deal!

Economics
· FPCC needs to do better at marketing.  Leo Burnett, universities, others may offer pro bono assistance.
· NPR with the Cornell Lab of Ornithology did a great program on appreciating nature through sound.  Can FPCC get a university partner to do something similar for us?

Leadership
· Document what FPCC is doing to increase operational efficiencies (e.g., less mowing, etc.)

Review of Draft Annual Report and Proposed 2016 Budget.  Eileen Figel explained that FPCC is still compiling its proposed 2016 budget and the numbers would be available for review at the October 6 review committee meeting.   To describe the proposed format and content staff proposes to use, Troy Alim presented the district’s 2015 budget aligned to the Next Century Conservation Plan goals.  Troy explained that he is working with department heads to align the 2016 proposed budget in the same manner.   
There was considerable discussion on the magnitude of resources needed to implement the plan successfully.  The following paragraph in the draft report generated substantial discussion:

Raising Resources.   As we assess the gap between resources we need and resources available to implement the plan, we will seek to fill the gap through non-tax revenues including public-private partnerships, corporate sponsorships, expanded concessions, and operational efficiencies.   It is highly likely, however, that the long term, successful implementation of the ambitious goals of this plan will also require new, tax-funded revenues.
Several council members had concerns regarding the last sentence, and Council members generally agreed that the Council wants a deeper understanding of the resource issue.  The Council asked staff to compile data to answer the following questions:
1. What is the current estimate of costs and other resources needed to implement NCCP fully?  What are the assumptions in the estimates? 
1. How has FPCC spent money in recent years?  Where has emphasis been?  What have been the major changes under the Preckwinkle administration?  How does this align with NCCP goals?
1. What are the major revenue sources available to FPCC?  How can these be more efficiently and effectively used?
1. What is the potential to increase each major source of funds and other resources?  What gap remains and how can it be filled?
1. How does the FPCC compare to other forest preserve districts, especially those nearby?  Is there evidence of a better model?
The Council members wondered if, given the current fiscal environment, it might be necessary to scale back the goals outlined in the NCCP.  Arnold Randall responded, “No; we shouldn’t scale back our goals.  This is our Burnham Plan; you don’t scale back the Burnham Plan.”
Wendy Paulson reminded the Council that the officers (i.e. Wendy, Falona and Mark) were meeting with FPCC staff on October 6 to review the final documents.  A motion was made by Mark Templeton and seconded by Peter Ellis to authorize the officers to work with staff to finalize the Council’s annual report and recommendations.  The motion was approved unanimously.  Wendy asked Eileen to invite all Council members to participate in the October 6 meeting.

2016 Schedule.  The Council agreed to identify priority topics for 2016 with the January meeting focused on (a) the Natural and Cultural Resources Management Plan and (b) new revenue sources.  Eileen Figel will prepare a draft calendar for 2016.

Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 5:05 p.m.
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